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Dear Chairman Durbin and Members of the Subcommittee: 
 
I commend you for convening this hearing and urge you to take action to end the overuse of 
solitary confinement in the United States.  For the last decade, the Urban Justice Center’s Mental 
Health Project has collaborated with other organizations, family members, and formerly 
incarcerated individuals in opposing the placement of people with mental illness in solitary 
confinement in the New York State prisons.  We recently began organizing a similar effort in 
response to the expanded use of solitary confinement in New York City jails. 
 
We submit this testimony to highlight the particularly noxious effects of punishing people with 
mental illness by isolating them in a barren cell without social contact and meaningful activity 
for 22 to 24 hours a day.  While we support restricting the use of solitary confinement generally 
because of its damaging psychological effects, we are particularly opposed to the placement of 
people with mental illness in such a toxic environment. 
 
I am confident that you will receive persuasive testimony from academics, attorneys, and 
physicians documenting the horrendous consequences of placing people in solitary confinement.  
But the personal accounts of the effects of solitary confinement from those who have 
experienced it and their family members establish beyond question the immediate need for 
Congressional action. To relate these experiences, we have enclosed excerpts from “Faces of the 
SHU,” a collection of testimonials about the “Special Housing Units” (“SHU”) in New York 
State prisons.   
 
The Urban Justice Center’s Mental Health Project has advocated on behalf of people with mental 
illness in the criminal justice system since 1998.  Our work includes successful class action 
litigation to require New York City to provide discharge planning to individuals receiving mental 
health treatment in the city jails, legislative advocacy in support of a law limiting the placement 
of people with serious mental illness in solitary confinement (known as the SHU Exclusion 
Law), and grassroots organizing in support of alternatives to incarceration for people with mental 
illness.  Through this work, we are deeply familiar with the difficulties people with mental 



 

 

illness experience within correctional facilities and in accessing services upon release. 
 
We currently have a public health crisis in the U.S. – jails and prisons have become the insane 
asylums of the 21st century.  Our jails and prisons treat more people with serious mental illness 
than hospitals.  Rikers Island in New York City and the Los Angeles County jail are the two 
largest psychiatric facilities in the country.  According to a 2010 study by the Treatment 
Advocacy Center and the National Sheriffs’ Association, there are more than three times as 
many people with serious mental illness in jails and prisons than in hospitals.  As many as 40 
percent of people with serious mental illnesses have been in jail or prison at some point in their 
lives. 
 
Fundamentally jails and prisons are not designed to provide for the needs of people with 
psychiatric disabilities.  They are strict, militaristic, closed systems which are designed to punish 
and control.  And people with mental illness face enormous difficulties while incarcerated there.  
Many are unable to conform to the rigid requirements of prison life.  Untreated mental illness 
leads to behavior that violates prison rules and results in disciplinary charges.  For instance, a 
person with schizophrenia may hear voices demanding that he respond, making it difficult or 
impossible for him to remain silent or stand still when ordered to do so by a correction officer.  
The punishment for violating prison rules is often placement in solitary confinement, where the 
person is locked in a cell for 23 hours a day, deprived of social contact and basic amenities. 
 
This isolation further exacerbates symptoms of mental illness and makes people with mental 
illness extremely vulnerable to psychiatric decompensation.  In turn their symptomatic behavior 
can lead to additional disciplinary charges and greatly prolong their period of solitary 
confinement.  People with psychiatric disabilities spend disproportionately longer periods in 
solitary confinement than the general prison population.  According to the Correctional 
Association of New York’s 2004 report, the average disciplinary confinement sentence of 
individuals with mental illness was 38 months – six-and-a-half times longer than prisoners 
generally. 
 
Moreover, in New York there is no limit to the amount of time that a person can spend in solitary 
confinement.  Before the enactment of the SHU Exclusion Law, people with mental illness could 
accumulate years of disciplinary confinement.  In fact, some individuals received solitary 
confinement sentences that lasted beyond their maximum release date from prison.  In these 
cases, the person could be released directly from solitary confinement to the community. 
 
Individuals who continue to act out while in solitary confinement are subjected to further 
punishments.  For example, in New York State prisons, such punishment can include the 
imposition of a restricted diet, known as “the loaf,” a dense mixture of flour, potatoes, and 
carrots served three times a day along with a portion of raw cabbage.  Although the SHU 
Exclusion Law limits when a person with mental illness can be placed on a restricted diet, it still 
allows the diet to be imposed in exceptional circumstances. 
 
In solitary confinement, people with mental illness are at increased risk of suicide.  Between 
2007 and 2010, about one-third of the suicides in New York State prisons occurred in solitary 
confinement units although only about six percent of the prison population was housed there. 



 

 

 
Inadequate mental health treatment in prison is one reason that people with mental illness end up 
in solitary confinement.  Upon admission to prison, many people do not receive thorough 
psychiatric assessments, so their mental illness goes untreated.  Other people receive inadequate 
mental health treatment – psychiatric medications are changed or discontinued and little to no 
therapeutic interventions are provided other than medication. 
 
In addition, the stigma of mental illness leads some incarcerated people to refuse psychiatric 
treatment.  Being identified as a person with mental illness can make someone a target of abuse 
from other prisoners and correction officers.  Generally psychiatric medication is distributed in a 
public manner, so receiving mental health treatment confidentially is not an option for most 
incarcerated people. 
 
The detrimental effects of being in solitary confinement do not end when the person walks out 
through the prison gates.  Many people report lasting psychological damage as a result of the 
time spent in isolation.  People with mental illness face enormous obstacles rejoining the 
community upon release.  For those even further traumatized by periods of solitary confinement, 
the possibility of reintegration is slim indeed. 
 
As a society, we should strive to ensure that people with mental illness receive adequate mental 
health treatment and supportive services in the community so that they avoid the criminal justice 
system all together.  But to the extent that people with mental illness are incarcerated in jails and 
prisons, they should be categorically excluded from placement in solitary confinement. 
 
The faces on the following pages reveal the humanity of those labeled “prisoner.”  I encourage 
you to look at them and hear their stories.  We must not countenance correctional policies which 
we know to inflict emotional distress on people who have mental disabilities. 
 
I urge you to take action to end this practice in the United States. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Jennifer J. Parish 
Director of Criminal Justice Advocacy 
Mental Health Project 
 
Enclosure 
 
















